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structural contents of a simulation and shape its interac-
tions. Boundaries, like the platform, are the static attri-
butes of any simulation that act as fundamental precon-
ditions for the interaction flow among actors. How does 
the choice of boundaries help promote simulation goals? 
Table 1.4 summarizes the core goals related to boundary 
attributes and the most fitting simulation type to reach 
them.11

Spatial Boundaries

The players who take part in the simulation, their num-
ber and academic level, the assignments they fulfill, their 
geographical spread and cultural diversity, as well as the 
number and composition of political and media teams, 
shape the interaction process and affect the overall study 
efficiency. The concerns and guidelines for choice of spa-
tial boundaries are detailed in the second part of the book 
on implementation. Here we provide a brief overview of 
some core spatial attributes and their link to both learn-
ing and teaching efficiency.

A physical setting as the sole learning environment 
narrows the geographical spread of face- to- face simula-
tions as all participants must be present at the same place 
and time. Such a setting suits single on- campus courses 
best because no extra efforts are required to get all partic-
ipants together for the simulation, beyond the allocation 
of lecture time. A face- to- face meeting for students from 
different campuses may be a very challenging experience 
with complicated logistics. When the students live in dif-
ferent countries, face- to- face meetings become unrealistic 
or extremely expensive.

Social networks come in handy to overcome physical 
barriers of location and distances. Figure 1.6 shows how 
cyber simulations can extend the scope of interactions 
and enrich their intercultural reach across states or re-
gions. This is true with respect to direct contacts among 
students who take part in the simulation, marked by the 
light arrows, among educators who plan and conduct the 
simulation jointly and between educator and students 
within each institution, marked by the small bold arrows.

The Middle East cyber simulation, summarized in the 
appendix, was unique as it brought together academic 
professionals from across the globe with a fully multire-
gional representation and high cultural diversity, though 
regretfully no Arab participants signed up for the simu-
lation. The participants brought with them a wealth of 
outlooks that was further enhanced by their varied spe-
cialties in international relations, political science, history, 
media, area expertise, conflict and security studies, as well 
as specialties in the scientific study of international pro-
cesses, methodology, and innovative learning.

Spatial boundaries also characterize the teams in the 
simulation and their composition, as detailed in table 1.2. 
The original plan for the political and media teams in the 
Middle East simulation included core adversaries and me-
diators in the Arab- Israel conflict: Egypt, the European 
Union, Iran, Israel, Lebanon, the Palestinians, Russia, 
Syria, the UN, the United States, and three media teams to 
correspond with the Israeli, Arab, and U.S. newspapers. 
But the original team composition had to be reduced in 
order to have a minimum of three members in each po-
litical or media team. So the simulation involved a super-
power: the United States; regional states: Iran and Israel; 

TABLE 1.4. Boundary- Related Goals and Simulation Types

Goals Face- to- Face Cyber

Integrate multilevel, cross- cultural and interdisciplinary expertise ✓ ✓ 

Enable time management from routine to crisis ✓ ✓

Fit most class sizes and multiple academic programs ✓ ✓

Incorporate ad- hoc events ✓ ✓

Provide immediate feedback and adaptation ✓ ✓

Perform in any physically accessible place ✓

Build on lecture slots and minimize the need for schedule adjustments ✓

Transcend boundaries and allow worldwide simulations ✓

Perform anywhere within Internet reach ✓

Permit schedule flexibility and extend time for asynchronous contacts ✓

Enable anonymity and secure privacy ✓
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